Senate Legal and Constitutional References Committee 

Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600

Australia

Dear Sir/Madam,

This submission is in response to the invitation for public comment as part of the Committee's Inquiry into Australian Expatriates.

I am an Australian born expatriate who left Australia in 1996 to work for the United Nations. I accepted a quite short-term contractual offer to work in that institution for a chance to spread my wings and experience the vagaries of an international organization and New York City.

Nearly eight years later, I remain absent from the land of my birth with no great desire to return. I am often homesick for family and friends, the weather and the lifestyle, but clearly remember why I departed in the first instance.

I was employed in Australia's intelligence community for twelve years and greatly believed in the aims of my department until a subtle shift in focus occurred in the late 1980's and early 1990's. Substantive matters became irrelevant when the public service reform commenced. The focus shifted to the process and how change was good and zero budgets were the way forward. I can honestly still recall my horror at the proposals put forward by "change management consultants" as to reductions in budget for critical activities on national security coupled with a performance pay incentive scheme that could never reward anyone for excellence, let alone survive in the climate of a 10% budget cut every year. Intelligence officers became nothing more than bureaucrats under this plan with an emphasis on "generalists" instead of allowing a unique area to contain career "specialists".

To my mind, the Australian public sector became a mindless bureaucracy akin to those in developing countries who routinely just exist with little or no focus or output. My government was demanding the same mindless, inarticulate and demoralising process from some of its best and brightest. Success in the world of intelligence is not about everyone becoming a results based budgeting expert, nor a change management disciple, yet that was the culture forced onto the "dinosaurs" that lived and breathed intelligence in that period pre-September 11 when intelligence did nothing but "get in the way" of political imperatives. 

With that future pending for an ambitious and relatively young professional, I saw a chance to escape and grabbed it with both hands. I also saw an opportunity for professional growth in a more liberal professional environment.    

I, like many others making submissions, enjoyed my status as an Australian at the United Nations. Australians were, and still are, seen as hard working, smart, trustworthy and in some regards, street smart, people who are able to get the job done with humour and skill. We are always happy to see the change on people's faces when they learn where you are from and can understand our colonial spirit with respect to confusion as to whether we are British or New Zealanders! I have even been mistaken for a Texan in the USA!

Expatriate Aussies are, in my experience, generally great ambassadors for Australia. We all take great pride in extolling the virtues of the "life downunder", but quickly learn that our knowledge of Australia is routinely tested – geographically, culturally and politically. Being away forces you to look at Australia in a different way. Australia does not routinely appear on the first several pages of the New York Times, the Nation (Kenya) or Der Standard (Austria), but when we do, it is always the same – pictures of koalas, kangaroos or Uluru, or, bad press as to our immigration law or decisions to support war in Iraq (or should I say regime change!). 

Distance has a twofold effect – one, you slide slowly but surely into the role of an international citizen, rather than a national, and this negatively impacts on your feelings of being Australian; and two, you remember some aspects of Australia much more fondly than whilst living there. A little like obituaries of movie stars – all their films were epics and all roles worthy of an Oscar! After 8 years away from the Land of Oz, I am now caught in the middle. I want the lifestyle, the weather, my family, but the breath of fresh air that is the international work arena. 

I am also a strong believer in investing in Australia. Sure, I took advantage of the two for one situation when the Aussie dollar (or as it was then known – the Pacific Peso) was at around 50 cents to the US dollar, but even now when the rate is hovering around 80 cents (who would have thought!), I am still keen to reinvest Euro's or US dollars into my country. 

This would be more evident if my government, however, would treat me like a citizen rather than an alien! For all but passport purposes, I am a foreigner. I cannot vote. I get no assistance for things like a tax free threshold on earnings, or first-home buyer subsidies. No, I am treated like a foreigner in my own country.  Oh, and by the way, before anyone jumps on the tax-free UN salary argument. My salary is subject to UN "staff assessment" (read tax) that currently runs at or near 30% of my gross income. Yes, I hear those in the higher tax brackets at home bemoaning my luck, however, my tax goes to reduce the level of contributions Australia is obligated to make to the annual budget of the United Nations. So, I am paying tax in Australia, but in a more (or less) direct manner. I am not using the social services, the roads, the schools or any of those things the average taxpayer requires of their government. Maybe I cost something in terms of expenses for Australian Embassies and High Commissions and their services. Maybe I more than cover that via my "staff assessment". Remember, my salary is in US dollars, so when the Oz dollar was weak, the coffers were swelled with my tax dollars!

I would very much like to state the case for giving us expatriates, or ambassadors, the ability to record our vote, be able to be a real part of the taxation system and be comfortable in the fact that Australia has an interest in all 800,000 + of us living overseas. My boss, an American lawyer, has claimed for many years that there are more Australians living outside the country than actually remain there! Maybe she is right! So, Canberra, let us see a positive spin from the hallowed halls of government and give us expats a break. Make us feel we are part of the future of our great country and encourage us to be bigger players in that future.
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Vienna, Austria
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